ETWALL LEISURE CENTRE JOINT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

27th September 2017

PRESENT:-

Representatives of South Derbyshire District Council

Conservative Group

Councillor Mrs A Plenderleith and Councillor A Billings

Labour Group

Councillor D Shepherd

Officers

K Stackhouse (Director of Finance and Corporate Services), M Roseburgh (Cultural Services Manager) and C Tyler (Democratic Services Officer)

Representatives of Etwall John Port School

Governing Body

C Edwards – Finance Governor

Officer

M Walker-Endsor – School Business Manager

Representatives of Active Nation

J Dobson and H Warren

EL/1 **APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN**

RESOLVED:-

Nominations for the position of Chairman were requested.

RESOLVED:-

That Councillor Mrs Plenderleith be appointed Chairman for the period ending July 2018.

Councillor Billings joined the meeting at 5.05pm.

EL/2 **APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN**

The Chairman proposed that this matter be deferred due to the current transitional situation at the school.

RESOLVED:-

That the Appointment of Vice-Chairman be deferred to a later meeting.

EL/3 **APOLOGIES**

Apologies for absence from the Meeting were received from Derbyshire County Councillor Mrs L Chilton.

EL/4 MINUTES

The Open Minutes of the Meetings held on 9th January 2017 and 16th May 2017 were noted, approved as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

EL/5 **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

The Committee was informed that no declarations of interest had been received.

EL/6 ACTIVE NATION PERFORMANCE REPORT – VERBAL REPORT

J Dobson presented the performance review of Etwall Leisure Centre, making particular reference to the following items;

Supporter Base Performance

- Actual monthly between April 2017 and August 2017 ranged from 40,080 to 43,867, the latter figure achieved in August, with further information provided giving breakdowns by activity type across all centre facilities and in particular the Sports Hall.
- Total annual visits had risen from 320k in 2011/12 to 425k in 2016/17.
- A breakdown giving the postcode location of supporters was also supplied, showing that the majority of users live in the immediate local area.

Good News Stories

- Increased participation levels, year to date stand at 42,441.
- 300 children took part in the Multisport half term holiday camp.
- 40 children took part in the Soccer Stars half term holiday camp, with Will Hughes in attendance from Derby County Football Club.
- Level 1 FA Football coaching course held.
- New 'Born to Move' exercise class launched for children aged 12-16.
- CAP2 launched for swim lesson feedback with positive growth on swim lessons of 1,403 children.
- Works completed on the plant room on the pool pumps and an order for the new pool cover is imminent.
- Melbourne class timetable performing well.
- Net Promotor Score currently 58 (target 40).
- Phase 1 of new wi-fi and IT systems being installed in site.
- New signage ordered for the site (overflow car park and main signs).
- Social Media Facebook, Twitter and Website increased localised usage.
- Saturday Night Project: 50 children per weekend attending.
- 3g pitch usage 26,471 users year to date.
- National Fitness Day 27th September 2017 free activities and challenges.
- Discovery weekends planned for 14th & 15th October 2017.
- Derby Triathlon event attracted 500 participants.

The Chairman queried the additional growth recorded in August 2017. The Centre Manager stated that increases had been achieved via extra exercise

provision being put in place during this school holiday month. The Chairman also noted that the user postcode figures appeared to disprove the perception that large numbers of Derby dwellers had taken up usage of the centre following the closure of facilities in the City.

The School Governor noted the impressive growth in user numbers, but queried what scope there was for further expansion. The Centre Manager stated that whilst catering for demand in certain areas such as swimming was challenging, there was still some scope for additional capacity in the use of the gym, 3g pitches and sports hall, with the centre overall running at around 90% capacity. Car parking had been identified as an issue, addressed by way of the overflow car park.

The Director queried whether customer feedback was still retained in report form. The Centre Manager confirmed that customer feedback was gained via forms on site and electronically via the website. Summary reports to be provided at future meetings.

RESOLVED:-

The Committee considered and noted the points made in the presentation.

EL/7 FINAL ACCOUNTS 2016/17

The Director of Finance and Corporate Services presented the report to Committee, stating that as the previous JMC meeting had been cancelled, the accounts had been audited in the meantime. Particular attention was drawn to the Sinking and Decommissioning Funds, the withdrawal of County Council funding from 2018/19 and the release of the Pension Fund sums, previously set aside to cater for any liability for the 2011/12 TUPE arrangements.

The Chairman queried whether there was any risk still attached to the 2011/12 TUPE arrangements. The Director confirmed that there was none, hence the ability to free up the contents of the Pension Fund for transfer into the Sinking Fund.

Councillor Billings queried, in relation to the County Council funding withdrawal issue, whether it was worth contacting County Hall to clarify if this was still their stance following the recent change in controlling group there. The Director undertook to contact the County Council.

RESOLVED:-

The Committee considered and approved the Final Accounts for 2016/2017.

EL/8 REPAIRS AND MAINTENANCE – LIFECYCLE COSTING

The Cultural Services Manager presented the report to Committee, highlighting the various costings and options. It was suggested that this become an annual report, tied into the budget setting meeting each January, to better inform the Revenue and Capital Fund setting process. The School Governor noted that whilst the Sinking Fund had originally been set up to cover both capital

expenditure and emergencies, with the latter element less prevalent of late, it was heartening to note that more was now being spent on maintenance to reduce the likelihood of breakdowns.

RESOLVED:-

- 1.1 Members considered and noted the content and findings of the Etwall Leisure Centre Repairs and Maintenance Lifecycle Costing Exercise.
- 1.2 Members considered the options for managing the budget in relation to repairs and maintenance.
- 1.3 Members approved that £28,714 originally set aside for the Pension Fund, but no longer required for that purpose, be transferred to the sinking fund and therefore be available to replace major items of plant and equipment.

EL/9 SCHOOL UPDATE

The School Business Manager and Governor provided an update on the current situation at the school, in that the Spencer Academy Trust had completed a due diligence exercise and had unofficially, to date, accepted the proposal to take on management of John Port School. The 2017/18 Budget is and will remain in place and it was noted that the Trust values the leisure centre highly. Whilst the official transfer to the Trust was originally scheduled for January 2018, this may now occur in April 2018, requiring a new JMC Agreement and a likely change in school governors.

RESOLVED:-

Members noted the information provided.

The meeting terminated at 5:40pm.

COUNCILLOR MRS A PLENDERLEITH

CHAIRMAN